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APEL ASSOCIATION DES PROFESSEURS DE L'ÉCOLE 

 POLYTECHNIQUE FÉDÉRALE DE LAUSANNE  

Minutes of the 2024 General Assembly – Fiscal Year 2023 
 

Tuesday April 30, 2024 – 12:30 
 

ELA 2 and via zoom link - EPFL in Ecublens 
  

 
President: Professor Georg Fantner  

Committee: Marco Picasso, Ardermis Boghossian, Volkan Cevher, Lena Ong 

1. Attendance 

Georg Fantner starts the meeting and welcome the attendees in ELA 2 and via Zoom. 

 

2. Why APEL 

Georg Fantner shares why APEL exist and the goal of APEL. As it is not part of EPFL but an association, it is 
necessary to conduct an annual General Assembly. 

 

3. Agenda 

Georg Fantner presents the agenda which is accepted. 

 

4. Minutes of the 2023 General Assembly 

The minutes of the 2023 General Assembly for 2022 fiscal year, which took place on December 18, 2023 in the 
conference room BM 5202 in Ecublens, is available on the APEL website since last year. No comments were 
received, it is approved by the assembly. 

 

5. 2023 Financial Report 

Georg Fantner states that were no other major expenses in 2023 and 2024. We receive each year a contribution 
from the School of CHF 2'000.00 for the allowances of the APEL secretary for her administrative and bookkeeping 
services. 

Georg Fantner thanks warmly the donors for their yearly contributions even though the membership fees have 
been stopped since 2018. 

For 2023, the income is amounting to CHF 50. --, the expenses to CHF 60. --, resulting a negative balance of CHF 
10. -- in the accounts. However, the fortune of the Association remains positive and healthy at CHF 22’366.23 at 
the end of 2023. 

Georg Fantner suggests that we could use this fund to assist the EPFL professors, which will be elaborated later 
on during the meeting. 

For the 2024, the planned operational budget results in a negative balance of CHF 510. --. 

Georg Fantner presented the financial statement of 2023 done by Lena Ong which was checked and approved 
by François Avellan. 
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6. Report of the Auditors 

Georg Fantner presented the report of the Auditors for 2023 and congratulates and thanks François Avellan, 
François Golay and Daniel Favrat for their good work. 

The Assembly approves the 2023 accounts and 2024 budget and give unanimously discharge to accounting 
Auditors of their responsibilities. 

 

7. Budget for 2024 

For 2024, the planned operational budget is in a negative balance of CHF 510. – with an aperitif in 2024 General 
Assembly. 

 

8. Changes in APEL Committee 

Volkan Cevher joins the APEL Committee as a member in 2024. 

Lena Ong is the new Secretary of APEL since the summer of 2023. 

François Golay and Daniel Favrat has continued being APEL’s auditors for 2024. However, APEL is looking for 
volunteers to take over these roles. These volunteers have to be outside the committee and their task would be 
primarily to check the books. 

 

9. President’s report on 2023 activities 

Georg Fantner shares that there are 6 position statements for consultations in 2023.  

In addition, APEL joined forces with CCE for consultations. 

APEL is represented in Assemblée d’Ecole. 

Aleksandra Radenovic encourages all to do a nomination or self-nominate during the Assembly & Faculty Council 
Elections 

APEL was represented in the working group on inclusive governance. 

APEL was involved in the mental health survey and subsequent initiatives 

 

10. APEL plans for 2024 

a. Yearly meetings with PATTs will be re-started 

Georg Fantner asks for new volunteers and that this will requires input from  

Suggestion for previous CEA to join. 

Possibility of Aleksandra Radenovic and or Pierre Gönzcy to join. 

 

b.  Onboarding Lunch for PATTs  

Georg Fantner suggests to have it in the beginning of fall semester for new PATTs from current hiring rounds. 

Georg Fantner asks for ideas for invited guests and the message APEL wants to bring across. 

Volkan Cevher volunteers to meet with Georg Fantner to discuss. 

Action to be taken by Georg Fantner and Volkan Cevher. 

 

c. Grievances against faculty  

Georg Fantner contacted a lawyer to review the EPFL grievance procedures. The lawyer will come back with a 
quote. Depending on the costs, Georg Fantner asks if APEL should ask him to write a legal opinion. 

Georg Fantner suggests for a vote. 

The result of the votes are as follows: 

16 votes for, 2 abstains and 1 against 



APEL - General Assembly 2024 – Fiscal Year 2023  

08.05.2024 /GF/LO 

 

3 

Majority of the attendees voted for engagement of the lawyer.  

Georg Fantner suggests to all to send any specific questions for the lawyer to Lena Ong. 

Action to be taken by Georg Fantner. 

 

d. Annual teacher/faculty survey together with CCE  

Georg Fantner informs that the goal is to create a recurrent standardized survey to collect long term data 
without an agenda. Not ad-hoc surveys to serve a particular political purpose. 

It will be a shared effort with CCE and it will be carried out once or twice a year. 

Georg Fantner informs that unfortunately the previous volunteer to help in the survey is no in EPFL. 

Georg Fantner asks for suggestions on the details of the survey. 

Andreas Osterwalder suggests to gather more information on what is the actual problem. 

Georg Fantner agrees to the suggestion of a two-tier survey. 

A vote is carried out to decide if the surveys for teacher and PIs should be done together. 

Majority votes for yes. 

Georg Fantner asks for volunteers to assist in the survey. 

Andreas Osterwalder volunteers to finalising the survey questions with Georg Fantner.  

Aleksandra Radenovic suggests to share the information through Google drive. 

Sandrine Gerber and Stephan Morgenthaler volunteers to assist in. 

Action to be taken by Georg Fantner. 

 

11. Mental health survey for PATTs/faculty  

Georg Fantner informs that Volkan Cevher and Beanta Alberink are working on a survey for PATTs/faculty. 

Volkan mentions the potential of this survey but it will come with some pressure. There is a need to identify 
the precise pressure points to help the PATTs. This survey could help to identify these pressure points for 
existing and incoming PATTs. 

Georg Fantner also informs that APEL is present in the mental health Focus Group “Training and Personal 
Development. 

Aleksandra Radenovic suggests that this survey should not be done when the PATTs just arrived.  

Suggestion was made to rename mental health to mental well-being instead. 

Aleksandra Radenovic suggests to rename it Happiness survey. 

Georg Fantner asks if there should be mandatory management trainings for PATTs when they arrive. 

Also, if EPFL should recruit professors and managers based on psychological safety: criteria/metrics related to 
emotional intelligence (in addition to the research/publications). 

 

12. Other topics 

Georg Fantner thanks the participants for this discussion.   

The next General Assembly is scheduled in spring 2025. 

A “Save the date” email will be sent out in the beginning of the year 2025.  

End of the General Assembly at 13h30 followed by aperitif lunch.  
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2023 Financial statement 

 

 

 

 



APEL - General Assembly 2024 – Fiscal Year 2023  

08.05.2024 /GF/LO 

 

5 

 

2023 Audit report 
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2024 APEL Budget 
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